Minutes of the full Council Meeting held at 7.00pm, 18th January 2016, at the Village Hall, Pentyrch.

PRESENT: - 
Councillors: 
Stuart Thomas (Chairman), Philippa Hill-John, Jeanette Troughton, John Harrison, Graham Thomas, Nikki Howard, Sandie Rosser & Sara Pickard 
ALSO PRESENT: -
County Councillor 
Gavin Hill-John 
APOLOGIES: -
Councillors
Christine Priday, Wynford Ellis Owen, Chris James, Brynmor Jones & Clare Bath 
123
Police Matters
There were no Police Officers present.  The Clerk advised that he had received an email from PCSO Laura Smith in which she advised that she was leaving to join the Police Force, although she gave contact details for the four officers and PCSOs who would be responsible for the area.  The Clerk advised that he had emailed all four advising them of the meeting and asking that a crime report be sent if no officers could be present.  He had not received a response.  Cllr Troughton advised that she had attended the PACT meeting the previous week and there had been no crimes in Pentyrch.  There was a general discussion regarding the paucity of Police attendance, which was reflected across all Community Councils.  Cllr Thomas also advised members of two incidents involving two scrambler motorbikes taunting horse riders on Croft y Genau Road and Llantrisant Road.  Thankfully nobody was injured in the two incidents.
124
County Council Matters 
County Councillor Gavin Hill-John started off by referring to work being carried out in Ferry Lane, Taffs Well, across the footbridge from GYG, which was causing some disruption.  He promised he would copy the details to the Clerk for distribution to Councillors.  He also advised that there were a large number of GYG residents trying to get their re-cycling bags from Taffs Well which, as it is RCT, was not agreeable to by CCC.  Cllr Rosser pointed out that there was a large supply of recycling bags in the Village Hall.
He went on to advise that the roadworks at the top of Heol Goch were complete for the time being, although as the site becomes more developed and will require to be accessed by vehicles with building supplies, then the last part of the road improvements will be completed and this will include the speed activated signs on Heol Goch and also by the School.  
He then turned to the issue of School Lane, GYG, and the email he had sent to Cllr Ramesh Patel regarding his continued support for the full upgrade of School Lane and read out the entire email.  He urged Cllr Patel to re-consider CCC’s position and to commit to funding the upgrade needed.  He advised members that he had sent the email on the 11th January but had yet to receive a reply.  He also confirmed that he had sent it to the Clerk, who had circulated it to all Councillors, and also circulated a newsletter within GYG.  When the meeting takes place he will advise the PCC.
Cllr Philippa Hill-John stated that she had received correspondence stating that CCC had withdrawn the application with ALF following the ‘demand’ contained in the letter received from the Clerk to the PCC.  She had also been advised by Russell Dobbins, the ALF administrator in Wales Government, that the letter was the ‘killer-blow’ to the application and CCC had no option but to withdraw the application.  She went on to say that this was the ramification of the decision made by Council to send the letter and a new decision needed to be made at this juncture, as to what the PCC needed to do to ‘make it right’ for the residents of GYG.  This generated a lively debate with Councillors expressing their frustration with CCC for their failure to consult meaningfully with the PCC over the proposals, although Cllr Harrison pointed out that he had visited School Lane and he would not want to live there and felt that CCC had not handled it very well.  Cllr Howard argued that Council had voted to support the Community and Cllr Gavin Hill-John but not to give carte blanche.  Cllr Stuart Thomas stated that there was not a ‘demand’ in the letter from the Clerk but a ‘request’ to withdraw the application to allow consultation to take place.  Cllr Philippa Hill-John felt that the PCC should no longer sit on the fence as it would not change what had occurred and it was time to move forward.  
Cllr Philippa Hill-John proposed that the PCC should write a letter to Cllr Ramesh Patel seeking a resolution for a full upgrade for School Lane.  She was seconded by Cllr Harrison and the vote was 6 in favour and 1 against.  Cllr Gavin Hill-John asked that he be copied into the letter to Cllr Patel.  Clerk to arrange
Cllr Graham Thomas advised Council that the LDP had been declared sound by the WG Inspectors, which was very disappointing, although a few small victories could be claimed by the NW Cardiff Group in terms of the master planning and the Metro.  The LDP was waiting to be voted on at the CCC meeting on 28th January, where it was expected to be formally adopted.  Following adoption of the LDP, the NWCG will need to move onto a new level, in order to deal with the massive planning applications that will be forthcoming.  He was keen for Councillors to receive training in the ramifications of S.106/CIL agreements and had asked CCC for the training.  This generated a debate where Cllr Harrison asked how far the County Councillors could go in their demands for S.106/CIL monies for the community.  They advised that they were consultees but the decision would be made by CCC officers.  Cllr Gavin Hill-John also advised it would be considered by the CCC (Scrutiny Committee) of which he was a member.  Cllr Howard referred to the excellent training course she had attended and organised by Planning Aid Wales and went on to say this was the purpose of the Village Plan to, not only identify the Community’s needs, but provide tangible evidence in support.  Cllr Gavin Hill-John stated that he would speak to the Scrutiny Committee and asked the Clerk to include it within the Minutes as an action for him.  Cllr Howard also suggested that OVW be asked to provide planning training course on S.106/CIL agreements as well as a practical guide to dealing with the large applications that are expected.  Cllr Graham Thomas advised that St Fagans were also asking for the same and he went on to advise that he was putting together a special edition of the Community Link to advise people about the LDP and its ramifications.
Cllr Graham Thomas finally advised that he been informed by Stuart Williams, CCC (Strategic Planning), that the Tarmac application was unlikely to be heard until April 2016.  The Clerk advised that this issue was on the Clerk’s Supplementary Report.

125
Public Session 
There were half a dozen members of the public present and Mrs Sara Thorne, School Lane, GYG, started by thanking Cllr Thomas in responding to her email over the Christmas period.  She advised members that she had received a reply from Cllr Patel and read out sections from the letter in which she advised that CCC were looking for match-funding for the complete upgrade scheme.  Andrew Thorne, School Lane, GYG, advised the meeting that he walked, although didn’t drive, along School Lane and that the condition of the road was like a minefield.  He was pleased that there was now a level of support to improve the issue but felt that a footpath would not resolve the problem.  Paul Tyler, School Lane, GYG, passed round some photographs of the front of his house on School Lane to illustrate the problems he had in accessing or egressing his property especially with the debilitating illnesses suffered by him and his wife.  He gave a brief history of the lane commenting that he had letters going back to 1983 where improvements were promised then not delivered.
Tom Procter, Georgetown, GYG, asked why he had not received a response to his letter sent at the end of last year.  The Chairman recalled that the letter was a series of statements and there were no questions for a response.  Tom Procter felt that a comment should have been forthcoming.  Mark Palmer, GYG resident, also mentioned correspondence not responded to and the Clerk was asked to check the two correspondence received, to ensure they had been circulated to Councillors and responded to where necessary.  Clerk to arrange
Marc Palmer went on to thank Cllr Gavin Hill-John and Cllr Philippa Hill-John for finally coming on board and supporting the majority of residents.  Jill Hammett, GYG resident, wanted to mention two issues.  Firstly the footpath that leads from the bus-stop on Main Road between South Glade and Viaduct Road to the footbridge that goes over the River Taff to Taffs Well, which she described as horrendous.  She described a dip in the pavement, which had been covered by an unsafe looking piece of iron, and that the verge either side of the paved area had been churned up by some sort of vehicle, so it was impossible to walk round the piece of iron without sinking up to your ankles in mud.  She also complained that there was no time table for the 136 bus on the bus stop alongside.
126
Matters Arising from the Public Session 
Cllr Rosser confirmed that she had received the details in relation to the footpath from Gill Hammett and sent them on to the Clerk by email to action.  The Clerk advised that the footpath was owned by CCC and that he would advise them of the problems.  Cllr Philippa Hill-John asked that the copies of correspondence from Tom Procter and Marc Palmer be forwarded to her.  Clerk to arrange
There were no other matters arising and all the members of the public and County Cllr Gavin Hill-John left the room.
127
To consider a Village Plan
Cllr Howard had introduced the notion of a Village Plan at the previous meeting and she advised members that she had two proposals.  She acknowledged that it had been agreed that all members would be involved in the preparation of a Village Plan but, having looked at the intricacies involved, she felt that a working party of 4/5 members, preferably including a representative from each village, was needed to assess the needs and desires of residents, young people and businesses.  She went on to say that the average length of a Village Plan was 12 pages so a budget needed to be set to provide for the costs and also any prizes that may be used as inducements or otherwise to take part in the questionnaire.

Cllr Howard proposed that a working party be established containing at least one representative from each village and consisting of 4/5 members in order to prepare the questionnaire needed to assess needs/desires.  This was seconded by Cllr Graham Thomas and agreed in principle.

She went on to propose that a budget of £1,000 be set to allow for the Village Plan to be developed.  The Village Plan needed to be time limited and ready to go by April.  This was seconded by Cllr Harrison and again agreed in principle.  The Clerk cautioned that it was hopeful that the Spring Community Link would be distributed before Easter which, this year was at the end of March.  This would make the time frame too tight to combine the Link and the questionnaire, if this was being considered, and it would be preferable to ensure the questionnaire was a separate document, which would increase the chances of responses being received.  This was agreed.  Clerk to arrange
128
To receive the Minutes of the full Council Meeting held on 21st December 2015
The minutes were proposed by Cllr Hill-John, seconded by Cllr Rosser and agreed by all.  They were signed by the Chairman.  
129
Matters Arising
There were no matters arising

130
Clerk’s Report
130.1 

Waste Collections at Council Offices and Bronllwyn Graveyard
The Clerk explained the dilemma that had arisen following CCC’s decision to replace the waste bins with smaller versions.  The PCCs two bins at the Council Offices and the green composting bin at Bronllwyn Graveyard were been removed and not replaced and the explanation proffered to the CMO was that the PCC were not entitled to replacement bins.  This had been the situation since the end of September 2015 and one that had caused severe problems for the CMO’s in their removal of rubbish collected on PCC-owned land.  As the PCC pay business rates and have been advised that they need to pay for the business waste collection scheme.  The Clerk advised members of the detailed costings which would amount to £917 a year and that he had set aside a budget to deal with this under Forward Planning.  He urged Council to agree to the proposals as the situation had become intolerable.  Cllr Howard proposed that the PCC pay the cost of waste disposal as outlined by the Clerk, this was seconded by Cllr Graham Thomas and agreed by all.  Clerk to arrange
130.2

North West Cardiff Group
The Clerk advised members of the email from R&MCC in relation to the future of the NW Cardiff Group now that all the consultations regarding the LDP had ceased, the Inspectors report had been received and CCC was poised formally adopted the plan.  It was argued that the NWCG would bring a degree of expertise to the large planning applications which are destined to follow in the wake of the adoption of the LDP and it was agreed to advise R&MCC of the PCC’s support for the continuance of the NWCG.  Clerk to arrange
130.3

Web-site Committee Meeting
The postponement of the Web-site Committee meeting on 11th January 2016 was discussed and it was agreed that the Web-site Committee would consist of Cllr Howard, Cllr Philippa Hill-John, Cllr Priday, Cllr Stuart Thomas, Cllr Owen and Mrs Deb Hunt.  There was a discussion regarding the way the web-site should be administered and Cllr Howard felt that a web-site company should be paid annually to administer the web-site and that a budget of at least £500 needed to be set-up for this provision.  This was further discussed and the Chairman suggested that a budget of £1,000 would be more realistic.  It was agreed that this figure would be used when setting the budget under Forward Planning.  It was further agreed that the reconvened Web-site Committee meeting would be on Monday 1st February 2016 and that Mrs Deb Hunt should be asked to attend in the absence of the Clerk.  Clerk to arrange
130.4 

Creigiau Quarry Planning Application
The Clerk had that day received the advice from the Barrister, Harriet Townsend and a covering email from Michael Rees, the Pentyrch resident and Planning Consultant.  Whilst he had emailed this to all Councillors he had also provided the members present with a hard copy as an addendum to the Clerk’s Supplementary report.  There was a discussion regarding the best way to take this matter forward and it was agreed that the Clerk would draft a follow-up objection to Stuart Williams, CCC (Strategic Planning), based on the points made by Harriet Townsend and Michael Rees.  This follow-up report should include the five points made by Michael Rees plus the issue regarding the Health assessment.  The draft report should be sent to Michael Rees for any observations and also all Councillors for their views.  Clerk to arrange
131
Schedule of Payments and Receipts
Payments of £7,035.01p and receipts of £235.00p were recorded for December 2015.  Acceptance of the figures was proposed by Cllr Howard; seconded by Cllr Harrison and agreed by all.  

132
Planning Applications
There were 6 planning applications to consider:

a) 15/02702/MNR ~ Pentyrch Village Hall, Heol Y Bryn, Pentyrch.  No adverse comments.
b) 15/03074/DCH ~ Mr Phillip Smith, 5 Bronllwyn, Pentyrch.  No adverse comments.  
c) 15/03082/MJR ~ Redrow Homes Ltd, Land north of Heol Goch, Pentyrch.  No adverse comments.  
d) 15/03105/MNR ~ Mr P Jones, Plot 1 Holdings Lane Capel Llanilltern.  No adverse comments.
e) 15/03111/DCH ~ Mr Wyn Dormer, Capel House, Heol St y Nyll, Capel Llanilltern.  No adverse comments.

f) 15/03113/MNR ~ Bovis Homes (South West) Ltd, Land north of Heol Goch, Pentyrch.  No adverse comments.  
133
Correspondence
There were no issues raised with regard to the Correspondence received.
134
Forward Planning
The Clerk advised Councillors of all issues pertinent to the current expenditure and income and also the projected income and expenditure for the remainder of the financial year.  He also advised Council that he had scrutinised the budgets and had adjusted a number of budgets either up or down, dependent on anticipated expenditure and income.  He felt the budget for this year would be reduced for 2016/17 but acknowledged that two issues raised in this meeting, for budgets to be set for Web-site hosting and the Village Plan, were not included.  A discussion ensued with Cllr Harrison wishing the budget for Village Enhancement to be increased.  The Clerk advised he had increased it from the £350 to £500 in anticipation of greater demand next year but Cllr Harrison felt that this was insufficient.  He proposed that the budget for Village Enhancement be increased to reflect £400 for each of the three main villages, hence £1,200.  This was seconded by Cllr Hill-John and agreed by all.  The Clerk went on to explain the precept and how his original recommendation of £83,000 should be revised to the current precept of £85,000.  The Clerk felt there would still be sufficient flexibility in the finances to be able to accommodate the increase in the budget for Village Enhancement.
Cllr Howard proposed that the precept for 2016/17 be set at the existing precept of £85,000 and also acceptance of the Clerk’s recommendations.  This was seconded by Cllr Troughton and agreed by all.  The Clerk completed the necessary paperwork which was signed by the Chairman, Cllr Harrison and Cllr Graham Thomas.  Clerk to arrange
Cllr Howard commended the Clerk on the clarity of his presentation in respect of the current income and expenditure and the proposed budget for 2016/17.

135
Councillors’ Reports
	Date
	Cllr
	Report
	Action Taken

	6.1.16
	Chris Priday
	There is a large quantity of fly-tipped material just past De Courcey's on the south side of the M4 bridge. I would be grateful if you could report the matter to CCC again please.
	Email to C2C

	11.1.16
	Wynford Ellis Owen
	Yet another serious collision on the A4119 this morning. We wish those involved a speedy recovery. Just wonder how many more people have to be hurt before this stretch of the road is made safer. Things can only get worse once the homes recommended in the LDP are built.
	For information

	12.1.16
	Chris James
	There is a broken step (I enclose a picture) on the pathway between Riverglade and School Lane, Gwaelod y Garth. Could we ask CCC to repair it as soon as possible?
	Email to C2C

	12.1.16
	Chris James
	Further to an earlier email regarding the severe dip in the road outside no 29 Riverglade, Gwaelod y Garth, could we possibly ask CCC to urgently respond. This part of the road was repaired due to the same issue around 3-4 years ago. I am concerned that it is not only a hazard to drivers, but there must be an underlying cause for the collapse of the foundations underlying the road itself.
	Email to C2C

	18.1.16
	Sandie Rosser 
	Residents in Gwaelod-y-Garth are experiencing problems with the service being provided by the bus company N.A.T.  Passengers who use the service have made numerous complaints to the company to no avail.  Complaints include: (1) buses not turning up in the village; (2) buses breaking down; (3) buses not adhering to the return route through Whitchurch, i.e. they turn left at the Church instead of the Co-op,  thereby not picking up passengers waiting at the designated bus stop in Whitchurch village; (4) buses not collecting passengers from ASDA with their weekly shop, the majority of whom are 70 plus (the only way home is by taxi - which is expensive - or the Pentyrch bus and a half mile walk up Main Road carrying heavy bags).  Villagers using the service are uncertain if a bus will turn up and fear that they will be stranded somewhere for the return journey.  These problems have been occurring for more than a month.  With all the bad weather we have had lately, passengers are well and truly fed-up.  They are also concerned that the service will become less viable from "lack of use" as a result of these problems, and the facility lost forever.  The previous bus company ran on time, was reliable, more frequent, and went into Cardiff.  As the bus company is subsided by CCC could you please let them know of the appalling "service" our pensioners are experiencing, and perhaps they can bear this in mind when their contract comes up for renewal.
	Email to C2C

	18.1.16
	John Harrison
	In relation to the circulation regarding the beacons to celebrate the Queens 90th birthday, I note that the Clerk forwarded my suggestion that it was an issue that our local schools, the Scouts and Guides may want to become involved in, to the relevant organisations, however I also feel that it is something that we as a Community council should also support.  [There was a discussion regarding the Queen’s 90th birthday beacons with the PCC promising to support any initiative from the Community]
	For discussion

	18.1.16
	Nikki Howard
	There have been a lot of comments on Social media regarding dog-fouling in the villages, particularly in Pentyrch.  This Council has in the past requested dog-waste bins be provided but CCC have refused because they haven’t the staff to empty what is regarded as a hazardous waste.  Nevertheless, Llandaff and Tongwynlais have these bins and it is another example of CCC failing to acknowledge their responsibility for this Community Council area.  I would ask that the Clerk write again to CCC asking for dog-waste bins be provided for the three villages.
	Clerk to arrange


	18.1.16
	Stuart Thomas
	On the way to the meeting tonight we were delayed because the 136 bus was parked at the bus-stop opposite Tesco’s/Creigiau Church Hall.  With cars parked on the opposite side of the road there was no room between the bus and the parked cars for any traffic to pass.  The bus driver was evidently ahead of his schedule and should not be parked there as it blocks the road.  There were six cars behind none of which could move for several minutes.  Last week exactly the same situation occurred.  Could the Clerk please advise CCC that the 136 bus should not be permitted to do this if it blocks the Highway.
	Clerk to arrange

	18.1.16
	Stuart Thomas
	The recent cold snap has revealed that CCC are failing to adhere to any sort of gritting schedule.  There are four major road junctions in Creigiau particularly susceptible to icy weather and the potential for a nasty accident is greatly increased.  These junctions all involve vehicles coming from a higher level to join a lower level major road.  They are Star Lane/Llantrisant Road, Capel Llanilltern; Cardiff Road/Llantrisant Road, Creigiau; Parc y Bryn/Heol Creigiau, Creigiau and Parc y Felin/Tynant Road, Creigiau.  To include these junctions in a gritting schedule could avoid potentially serious accidents.
	Clerk to arrange


There being no other business, the meeting closed at 9.10 pm
Chair_____________________________________________
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